APEC TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND INFORMATION WORKING GROUP 

28TH MEETING

Taipei, Chinese Taipei
8-10 October 2003

Chair’s Report
INTRODUCTION

Chinese Taipei hosted the twenty-eigth meeting of the Asia Pacific Economic Co-operation (APEC) Working Group on Telecommunications and Information (TEL). Seventeen economies of the APEC region were represented, including Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; Peru; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; United States of America and Viet Nam. Also attending were the Director (Program) of the APEC Secretariat and representatives of four Guests: APLAC, AOEMA, GBDe and INTUG.

Ms. Salma Jalife from Mexico chaired the meeting.

OPENING OF TEL 28

The TEL 28 Meeting was preceded by a number of workshops, seminars and meetings: 

	Saturday 4 October 2003
	Computer Emergency Response Team (CERT) Workshop 

	
	Website Accessibility Seminar

	Sunday 5 October 2003
	e-Security Task Group Meeting

	Monday 6 October 2003
	Content Promotion Workshop 

	
	Liberalization Stocktake Workshop

	
	MRA Task Force Meeting

	Tuesday 7 October 2003
	Broadband Workshop

	
	WTO Workshop 


The first plenary meeting of TEL 28 was opened officially on the morning of 8 October, 2003. 

In her opening remarks, the Chair welcomed all participants and thanked the Ministry of Transportation and Communications for its generous hospitality in hosting the meeting. 

The Chair asked all Heads of Delegation and Guests to introduce themselves.  Following these introductions the Chair introduced the members of the presidium: Program (Director) from the APEC Secretariat, Mr. Bruce Bennett; the Vice- Chairs, Dr. Arnon Tubtiang from Thailand and Dr. Inuk Chung from Korea; and her Assistant, Mr. Pablo Hinojosa. 
A.
Review and Adoption of Agenda

The Chair proposed an additional item on the proposed Draft Agenda: “L. Proposals for new guest status”. There were no comments from members and the Agenda was adopted as follows: 

	A.
	
	Review and Adoption of Agenda

	B.
	
	Introductory Remarks

	C.
	
	APEC Secretariat Report on APEC Developments 

	D.
	*
	Steering Group and Task Group Meetings and Reports

	
	1.- Business Facilitation Steering Group

	
	
1.1.- Electronic Security Task Group

	
	2.- Development and Cooperation Steering Group

	
	3.- Human Resources Development Steering Group

	
	4.- Liberalization Steering Group

	E.
	*
	Discussion/Approval of New Project Proposals/Priority Setting 

	F.
	½
	Recent Regulatory and Policy Developments (Presentations by Economies)

	G.
	½
	Brief Voluntary Statements by Observers and Guests

	H.
	*
	Discussion of Future Meetings – TEL 29; TELMIN 6

	I.
	*
	Other Business 

	J.
	*
	Process for review and Adoption of Chair’s Report

	K.
	*
	Election of new Deputy Convenors and Convenors

	L.
	½
	Proposals for New Guest Status


Items with (*) were discussed in the second Plenary meeting on 10 October, 2003.  Items marked with (½) mean that discussions took place during both Plenary meetings.

b.
Introductory Remarks

The Chair gave a presentation on her views of the future of TEL.  Highlights of her presentation are provided below:
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	· Basic infrastructure: A platform where development and economic growth resides. Entails education, energy, laws and institutions. 

· In APEC two very important tools for the future: information infrastructure and information society. 

· We need to build learning strategies in order to reach an information society.
· Public policy plays a very important role.
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	· How are we doing in the APEC region? We are still far from reducing or eliminating the digital divide. 

· Some economies have reached an advanced level of development in telecommunications, but others are still far behind.

· First we need to know why. Then, define what we are looking for.
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	· For those economies which are doing well the answer has proven to be in the liberalisation of new services. 

· For those that are not, liberalisation should go together with public policy and regulations oriented towards increasing access to the telecommunications infrastructure.
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	· Use public policy to make those non-users become users. 

· For users, accept market forces as far as possible.
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	· Average main lines per 100 inhabitants: 31.

· Infrastructure roll out means increased access → More access means more users → More users means trade expansion.
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	· Expand the Asia-Pacific Information Infrastructure (APII) towards building an inclusive Asia-Pacific Information Society (APIS) in a secure environment.
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	· There is no “one size fits all” but plenty of room for cooperation to learn from success stories and best practices.

· Focus on:

· Development

· Security

· Capacity Building

· Business and Government partnerships

· Liberalisation


c.
APEC Secretariat Report on APEC Developments 

The Chair called upon Mr. Bruce Bennett, Director (Program) from the APEC Secretariat, to review recent developments of this forum.  When speaking to his written report the Director noted that the outbreak of SARS had caused the Secretariat to consider the possible use of technology for replacing the benefits of an actual meeting, thereby reducing costs in large proportion. He also reported the official opening of the APEC Secretariat’s new offices in Singapore, which were inaugurated by the Prime Ministers of Singapore and Thailand on September 6. 

Regarding the outcomes of the APEC Economic Leaders Meeting in Bangkok (October 20-21, 2003), he anticipated support for the WTO round of trade negotiations and a renewed commitment to fighting terrorism. He expected progress on the Leaders’ Digital Economy Pathfinder and Transparency Standards. In addition, he expected that reform of APEC organisation would be discussed.

With regards to the APEC Ministerial Meeting in Bangkok (October 16-18, 2003), the Director noted the progress on the implementation of the APEC Cybersecurity Strategy.  He mentioned the likely launch of a comprehensive strategy on the protection of intellectual property rights and also the Digital Piracy Initiative. Also mentioned was the 2003 Stocktake of Electronic Commerce in APEC, in which different economies and fora report on their e-commerce programs. He also announced further collaboration with international financial institutions such as the ADB and the World Bank to pursue APEC’s ECOTECH priorities.

On the subject of counter-terrorism, the Director expected Ministers and Leaders to consider further measures beyond those agreed last year at Los Cabos. He acknowledged the significant contributions that the TEL is making in this area through the Cybercrime Legislation and Enforcement Capacity Building Project and the Computer Emergency Response Team (CERT) project.

On trade facilitation issues, the Director recalled the Paperless Trading Symposium held in Chinese Taipei last month and identified areas, such as cross-border recognition of PKI domains, where TEL is contributing to achieve a substantial reduction in business transaction costs. 

Related with projects by the TEL, the Director warned that APEC Central Funding is not increasing and other resources such as TILF are in fact decreasing. As a consequence, APEC cannot guarantee that all projects arising from the TEL will be funded. He said that the BMC had set a limit of USD $150,000 for any one TILF project and required a significant self funded component for all projects. The Director also noted that in July 2003 the BMC approved six projects from the TEL but their budgets were slightly reduced. He said that in the future, BMC will be supportive of projects that include private-sector involvement. 

The Director reported that currently there are eight ongoing projects from the TEL and four projects must be finalise by December this year (TEL 02/2002, 04/2002, 05/2002, and 01/2002). Paperwork for these projects must be submitted before December in order for the invoices to be paid by the end of the year. 

On the matter of organizing new workshops and seminars, the Director invited TEL to speed up the procedures to identify possible speakers and participants, in order to prepare the travel undertakings as early as possible and to allow adequate time to obtain visas (including for transit stopovers) and to arrange travel.

The SOM Committee on Economic and Technical Cooperation (ESC) is undertaking a review of the evaluation process for projects. A draft evaluation framework has been distributed to all APEC fora and the Director expects it to be discussed by the HRDSG. 

PECC has been allocated BMC funding to monitor the implementation of the e-APEC strategy by APEC.  The Director expects that PECC may be able to make an interim report to TEL 29 and a final report to Ministers at the end of next year. 

The Director also spoke on the new APEC website.  He said that it will have a new URL (www.apec.org) as soon as some issues related with the ownership of the domain name are finalised with the University of Washington. 

Finally, he looked forward to the TEL issuing several media releases on the outcomes of the meeting.

******

After the Directors’ oral intervention, the Chair highlighted some of the issues that were addressed by him.  With regard to projects, she said that those put forward by the TEL need to be evaluated, paying extra attention on how close they relate with ministerial instructions.  She asked the Convenors of the Steering Groups to help orient project proposals in this direction.

On the matter of the reform of APEC’s structure, the Chair invited the TEL to learn more about it and to be prepared to respond to the changes to come. Related with this, she said that the TEL needs to use technology more intensively, to allow for the continuance of paperless meetings such as this one and to prepare to hold virtual meetings. “We have to be considered to be the leading group on the use of technology”, she said. 

The Chair then opened the floor for comments and Australia (Mr. Colin Oliver) emphasized the need to create synergies with ASEAN, especially on matters related with e-security, such as CERTs. Also Mr. Oliver announced that a book from Microsoft on website accessibility (“Accessible Technology in Today’s Business: Case Studies for Success”) was going to be distributed to the participants, as part of the work derived from the workshop on website accessibility.
INTUG (Ms. Rosemary Sinclair) highlighted the importance of the users and called for the users perspective to be more clearly reflected in the TEL’s procedures. 

d.
Steering Group and Task Group Meetings and Reports

1. Business Facilitation Steering Group Meeting (BFSG)

The Chair asked the BFSG Convenor, Mr. Eiji Makiguchi, to present his report.  A full copy of his report can be found at Document PLEN/22.
The Convenor outlined some of the project reports that were presented at the BFSG meeting. He drew attention to Project BFSG/12, “The e-University Network in HRD for e-Government”, by Thailand and PECC.  Under this project, the BFSG agreed to the proposal of holding a half-day workshop on e-Government at TEL29 and to establish an APEC e-Government Research Center at Waseda University, Tokyo. However, it was acknowledged that SOM needs to approve the use of the term APEC for this Research Center. 

Also highlighted were the projects BFSG/21, “APEC e-Government Work Program” proposed by Korea, and BFSG/15, “Achievement and Future Works on e-Government”, proposed by the Convenor. These projects include both the current work of the BFSG on e-government and also suggest future courses of action. It was agreed that: a) a sub-group under BFSG would work on drafting an “APEC e-Government Work Program”; which b) should be developed by TEL 29; and c) should seek SOM’s endorsement in their first meeting of 2004; in order for d) to be presented at the Leaders Meeting in 2004. Chinese Taipei, Indonesia, Korea and USA showed interest in joining the sub-group. Thailand and Japan will decide inter-sessionally if they will participate in the sub-group.

The Convenor also gave an account on some of the discussions that occurred in the course of the BFSG meeting. He said that the BFSG had agreed to an eSTG request to recommend that TEL seeks additional funding from the BMC for the Project ESTG/03/R1, “CERT Capacity Building” if no alternative funding could be found. He also said that the BFSG urged that the Report to Leaders and Ministers on Cybersecurity and Cybercrime written by the eSTG be endorsed by the TEL. 

With regard to the World Summit on the Information Society (WSIS), the Convenor recalled the process in which the TEL compiled the “APEC’s Contribution to the WSIS”, which included an overview of APEC activities and also comments on the “Draft Declaration of Principles” and the “Draft Action Plan”. He noted that APEC’s Contribution was endorsed by Senior Officials in May 2003 (SOM II, Khon Kaen, Thailand) and sent to the WSIS Secretariat on May 30. He acknowledged the participation of Dr. Arnon Tubtiang, Deputy Chair of TEL, at SOM II and also thanked the contributions made by Australia, Canada, China, Japan, Mexico, Chinese Taipei, Thailand, US and the ECSG. The BFSG recommended TEL and member economies to continue to make efforts cooperatively and individually for the success of the WSIS.
TEL’s relationship with the ECSG was also discussed. The Convenor restated some of the comments made by different economies on the need to increase collaboration between the two bodies.  

On the issue of new project proposals, the Convenor informed the meeting that three had been approved by the BFSG:

· BFSG/11/R1, “APEC Symposium on ebXML for Paperless Trading and Collaborative e-Business”, proposed by Thailand.  The symposium has been previously endorsed by ECSG (ECSG will be seeking APEC Funding) and is also seeking TEL’s endorsement;

· BFSG/05 (self-funded), “e-Mail Practices for a ‘Culture of Security’ ”, proposed by AOEMA and Japan;

· BFSG/24 (self-funded), “Incident Response and Forensics Workshop”, proposed by Hong Kong, China, consisting of a one-day workshop to be held concurrently with TEL29 as part of the eSTG activities.

The closing of the Convenor’s intervention dealt with the report on Project BFSG/13/R1, “TEL Website Maintenance Project”, by Korea. As three slots for sponsoring the TEL website are still available, he recommended all member economies to encourage their domestic corporations and institutions to become involved in the financial support of the website. The Convenor also recalled the recommendation from TEL 23 in which projects seeking APEC funds should include the cost of uploading them onto the website. Finally, referring to the lack of links in the TEL website to upload completed projects, the BFSG agreed that this will be dealt with inter-sessionally by the oversight committee. 

1.1. 
Electronic Security Task Group

After his intervention, the BFSG Convenor invited the Chair of the eSecurity Task Group, Mr Steve Orlowski, to present his report. A full copy of his report can be found as Annex B of the Document PLEN/22.
The Chair of the eSTG outlined the proposed Report to Leaders and Ministers on Cybercrime and Cybersecurity (ESTG/15), which outlines eSTG’s response to directions given in their Los Cabos statements. Because of the closeness of the TEL and SOM meeting dates, the Chair also forwarded the report to the SOM for parallel consideration. 

On electronic authentication matters, the Chair announced closer cooperation between eSTG and the European Electronic Signatures Standardization Initiative (EESSI) in order to work towards the creation of global standards. Also he noted that the eSTG agreed to undertake the work of the PKI Interoperability Expert Group in the absence of volunteers to co-chair this group. 
The Chair recognized that the economic updates presented during the eSTG meeting offered valuable information.

On the issue of the APEC Cybersecurity Strategy (ESTG/2), four elements were mentioned: a) awareness raising; b) training opportunities; c) business cases for corporations; and d) wireless security.  Emphasis was placed on point c), where the eSTG agreed to extend the scope of the Cybersecurity Strategy to develop a model business case not only for corporations but also to include SMEs. On point d) the eSTG agreed to develop a strategy to address this emerging issue which has not yet been studied by the TEL 

The Chair of the eSTG reported on the CERT Capacity Building Project (ESTG/03/R1) and the related in-economy training. After some examination, it was concluded that additional funding would be required to attract suitable bids. The eSTG agreed that Australia should pursue additional funding from TILF 2003 allocation or alternate sources. 

In accordance with the recommendation that came out from TEL 27 which encourages further cooperation with the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), the eSTG Chair announced that he will be representing the TEL at the next OECD Workshop on Global Culture of Security which will be held in Oslo, Norway (October 14-15, 2003).

Finally, the Chair of the eSTG thanked everyone for their support and confirmed that this was his last meeting as Chair.

No new project proposals were put forward by the eSTG.

******

After the interventions by the BFSG Convenor and the eSTG Chair, the Chair of the TEL, Ms. Salma Jalife, asked delegates to show their appreciation to Mr. Steve Orlowski for his hard work in the eSTG during the past 7 years.

The Director (Program) from the APEC Secretariat took the floor to recommend that the project BFSG/11/R1, “APEC Symposium on ebXML for Paperless Trading and Collaborative e-Business”, be submitted to the BMC in March next year, because the Symposium is planned for the second half of the year 2004. 

With regards to the project ESTG/03/R1, “CERT Capacity Building Project”, the Director recommended that any request for additional funding should be forwarded to the BMC by the end of October 2003.

The Director asked for confirmation that the project BFSG/24, “Incident Response and Forensics Workshop”, proposed by Hong Kong, China, was self-funded. Both, the representative from Hong Kong, China, and the BFSG Convenor answered positively. 

On the issue of the eSTG Report to Leaders and Ministers (ESTG/15) the Director confirmed that it had already been sent to the SOM. 

Regarding the creation of a sub-group under BFSG that will work on drafting an “APEC e-Government Work Program”, the Chair encouraged member economies to participate in this subgroup and to make efforts to address Leaders and Ministers instructions on this matter.

Finally, related to the APEC’s contribution to WSIS, the Chair thanked those who had participated in SOM II and made possible the production of this valuable input.

2.
Development Co-operation Steering Group Meeting (DCSG)

The Chair asked the DCSG Convenor, Dr. Arnon Tubtiang, to present his report. A full copy of his report can be found at Document PLEN/21.
The Convenor presented the main results from the DCSG meeting, starting with issues related to Broadband. The DCSG considered this as a wide-ranging topic that covers the different specialties of each of the TEL’s four Steering Groups such as policy development, capacity building, applications, content, infrastructure and access. To address this the DCSG proposed that an interdisciplinary team with representatives of all steering groups be set up to develop inputs to TELMIN 6 on Broadband.  

The Convenor also briefed the Plenary on the outcomes of the second broadband workshop that was held on October 7. He said that issues such as deployment, ability to use, killer applications, business models and digital divide were discussed.  A third workshop was proposed for TEL 29.  This workshop is expected to prepare TEL’s inputs on Broadband issues to TELMIN 6.

The Convenor said that in order to evaluate the accomplishment of the goals set by Leaders in the e-APEC strategy (i.e. to triple Internet access by 2005 and to ensure that all groups within an Economy have individual or collective access to the Internet by 2010), DCSG is currently working on the compilation of different statistics. This information is helping to monitor the Digital Divide in the APEC region. 
The Convenor briefed the Plenary on presentations from Chinese Taipei, on the “Status of Development of IPv6” (DCSG/03/R1), and from AOEMA, on “EC Strategies for Rural SMEs in APEC” (BFSG/18 and BFSG/19). 

The Convenor also announced that a new workshop proposal would be submitted aimed at enhancing the use and distribution of the Asia Pacific Grid Implementation (DCSG/12/R1 and DCSG/15).  Regarding Project DCSG/02, “APII Technology Center”, by Japan, the Convenor showed a video in which the APII testbed was used for a remote control car race over an IP network between Japan and Korea. This video was explained by Mr. Kiyoshi Igarashi from the Communications Research Laboratory, Incorporated Administrative Agency, Japan.

After showing the video to the Plenary, the Convenor concluded his remarks by highlighting two projects currently on-going within the DCSG: Project DCSG/09 and DCSG/10, “Asia Pacific Grid Implementation Project”, by Korea; and Project DCSG/13/R1, “Flow-based Internet Traffic Measurement and Analysis”, also by Korea. 

******

Following the DCSG Convenor’s remarks, the Chair of the TEL invited all members to think about the proposal to develop inputs to TELMIN 6 on Broadband. She said she will further discuss this issue inter-sessionally. 

The Chair also stressed the important role that projects arising from the DCSG have on the elimination of the Digital Divide. 

Finally the Chair pointed out that the Project DCSG/13/R1, “Flow-based Internet Traffic Measurement and Analysis”, should help to improve transparency on Internet interconnection procedures and invited TEL members to also address issues involving costs. 

China said it was ready to update Internet statistics of its economy and that they will send the statistics to the Convenor very soon.


3.
Human Resource Development Steering Group Meeting (HRDSG)

The Chair asked the HRDSG Convenor, Dr. Inuk Chung, to present his report.  A full copy of his report can be found at Document PLEN/20.

The Convenor reported on the progress and status of some HRDSG projects.  He started with Project HRDSG/02, “TEL e-Commerce Skills Standard Project”, by Australia.  This project will end in October, after the last Skill Standards Workshop in Beijing. A final report of this project will be presented at TEL 29.

On Project HRDSG/13, “Overview of Ipv6: Bridging the Digital Divide”, by Canada, the Convenor informed the Plenary that a workshop was held in Bangkok in March 2003 and that it was very successful. 

On Project HRDSG/09, “Human Resource Development Program of APII Cooperation Center”, self-funded by Korea, the Convenor informed the Plenary that both, the short term “International Information and Telecommunication Human Resource Development Program” and the long term “Fellowship Program for Next Generation Telecom Leaders” were running according to plan.

On project HRDSG/05/R1, “e-University Network in HRD for e-Government”, by Thailand and PECC, Dr Chung mentioned that Thailand and PECC, had made a progress report.  Two proposals emanated from this report: 1) to hold a half-day HRD on e-Government Workshop at TEL 29; and 2) to establish an APEC e-Government Research Center at Waseda University.  Regarding the second proposal, the Convenor noted that it was necessary to seek SOM’s approval to add “APEC” to the title of an institution such as the e-government research centre.

On the project “Vendor Training Material Database and Information Technology Awareness, Training and Education Materials”, by United States, the Convenor invited members to visit its new website at: http://apec.isu.edu.

The Convenor also notified the completion of HRDSG/06, “Orientating and Training Regulators for MRA”, by Canada.

The Convenor mentioned that in the HRDSG’s contribution to the WSIS (HRDSG/11), particular attention was paid to Section 9: “Human Resource Development”.

In response to the Secretariat’s request to revise the Evaluation Framework for APEC Projects (HRDSG/07) made by the ECOTECH Committee of the SOM (ESC), the Convenor said the Framework is useful for quality assurance. He said that this Famework is like an entrance exam, a mid-term exam and a final exam for projects. He suggested that discussion on this matter continue inter-sessionally and invited the TEL Chair and all members to review this framework by the end of November, the deadline for fora to submit their replies to the ESC.

The Convenor also noted the eSTG Chair’s report to the HRDSG. This report dealt with matters related to awareness raising and training aspects of the APEC Cybersecurity Strategy. 

A new project was endorsed by HRDSG: “Regulatory Training Design”, by Australia (HRDSG/04).  The aim of this project is to design a training framework to address the human resource development needs of a regulatory agency in a newly competitive market. Total cost of this project is US$26,750 and the HRDSG was seeking TEL’s endorsement to seek urgent funding of US$19,750 from the TILF Special Fund. 

The Convenor reminded member economies participating in HRDSG that any new proposal that seeks APEC Funds should include the cost to upload the project results onto the TEL website, as recommended by the Guidebook on APEC projects. 

******

The Chair of the TEL thanked HRDSG Convenor and invited all members to take a closer look to the Project Evaluation Framework (HRDSG/07). She said that this Framework is a positive measure to respond more effectively to directions from Ministers and Leaders.

Mr Bruce Bennett, Director (Program) from the Secretariat, mentioned that APEC spends 6 million USD on projects each year. 

With regards to adding the name “APEC” to the e-Government Research Center at Waseda University, the Chair and the Director concurred that SOM has the authority to determine the use of APEC logo and name. The representative from INTUG, Mr Richard Thwaites, asked whether the proposal should be put to the SOM by the interested economy or whether it could be raised by a Working Group. After consultation with APEC Secretariat, Mr. Bruce Bennett confirmed that the Chair might send a proposal to the SOM. The Chair accede to send a letter to the SOM for the approval of this matter. 


4.
Liberalisation Steering Group Meeting (LSG)

The Chair asked the LSG Convenor, Ms. Kathy Fisher, to present her report. A full copy of her report can be found at Document PLEN/23.

In the opening of her remarks the Convenor expressed her deep appreciation to the important contribution made by Mr. Steve Orlowski not only as Chair of the eSTG, but also in the BFSG and the TEL as a whole. 

The Convenor reported on the two workshops that were held on the sidelines of the LSG meeting: the Liberalization Stocktake Workshop (LSG/09) and the WTO Workshop (LSG/10) On the first workshop, she invited economies to provide further input into the Discussion Paper and predicted further discussion on Stocktake at the next TEL meeting. On the latter, she thanked Singapore for organizing the last of a series of three WTO workshops. Both workshops were helpful in responding to Ministers instructions oriented towards the development of a fully liberalized telecommunications sector.

The Convenor mentioned that some of the discussions during the LSG meeting may translate in concrete deliverables for TELMIN 6. 

On Project LSG/08, “Effective Compliance and Enforcement: Draft Guidelines and Practices”, by Singapore, the Convenor reported that it had an excellent beginning and that a draft document will be circulated inter-sesionally prior to TEL 29. 

Also the Convenor announced future collaboration with INTUG on the issue of Corporate Telecommunications Networks (LSG/05), and predicted work on the development of issues and questions including the submission of a discussion paper at TEL 29. 

The Convenor noted two presentations that took place during the LSG meeting: a presentation from Canada on Broadband Implementation (LSG/06) and a presentation from Australia on Telecommunication Codes (LSG/07). 

Regarding the MRA Task Force report (LSG/11), the Convenor noted that there would be no more meetings of the Joint Committee because its work had been integrated into the Task Force.  

There are no new project proposals arising from the LSG.  However, the Convenor announced LSG’s agreement to hold two events on the margins of TEL 29: a full day meeting of the MRA Task Force and a full day Regulatory Roundtable on Next Generation Networks. On the latter, she estimated that the sessions could deal with technology, current regulatory issues and possible uses. She also recognized Hong Kong, China, as the main organizer of this workshop.

Finally the Convenor thanked the LSG’s Deputy Convenors, Mr Colin Oliver and Mr. Koesmarihati Sugondo for their valuable work.

******

The Chair noted that TEL has already built up a fair amount of important contributions to the Ministers in the last Meetings. She therefore invited member economies to evaluate the possibility of hosting a Ministerial meeting in 2004. 

The Chair of the MRA Task Force, Mr. Andy Kwan, reported on the initiation of MRA Phase II. He also said that the MRA Task Force is preparing a media release on Supplier Declarations of Conformity that just needed to be reviewed by Japan before it is released. 

Singapore (Ms. Valerie D' Costa) and the USA (Ms. Elizabeth Shelton) jointly announced their exchange of letters to initiate the implementation of Phase II of the APEC TEL MRA on conformity assessment for telecommunication equipment. With this, conformity assessment bodies (CABs) in Singapore will be the first recognized CAB in Asia able to approve equipment subject to US telecommunication requirements. The Chair congratulated this initiative and encouraged other member economies to do likewise.

Since terms of the current Convenors and Deputy Convenors would end at TEL 28, the Chair took the opportunity to acknowledge their efforts during the last two years and thanked for their hard work.

E.
Discussion/Approval of New Project Proposals/Priority Setting 

The TEL approved two projects seeking funds from the APEC TILF Special Account:

· HRDSG/04/R2, “Regulatory Training Design Project”, by Australia, seeking US$19,750 in urgent funding and endorsed by Canada, Indonesia and Thailand.

· BFSG/11/R1, “APEC Symposium on ebXML for Paperless Trading and Collaborative e-Business”, proposed by Thailand. The symposium was previously endorsed by ECSG and has now been endorsed by the TEL. The ECSG will be seeking APEC funding in March 2004.

The TEL approved one self-funded project:

· BFSG/05 (self-funded), “e-Mail Practices for a ‘Culture of Security’ ”, proposed by AOEMA and Japan;

The TEL also approved holding the following meetings and workshops at TEL 29:

	Half Day
	Full Day

	Workshop on e-Government (BFSG, HRDSG)
	Meeting of the MRA Task Force (LSG)

	Workshop on APEC Smart Community 
Development (HRDSG)
	Meeting of the eSTG (BFSG)

	
	Workshop on Incident Response (BFSG)

	
	Workshop on Broadband (DCSG)

	
	Regulatory Roundtable on Next Generation 
Networks (LSG)


F.
Presentations by Economies of their Recent Regulatory and Policy Developments

The Chair invited member economies to present brief updates of their recent regulatory and policy developments.

Australia; Hong Kong

HYPERLINK "http://www.apectelwg.org/apecdata/telwg/28tel/plenary/telwg28-PLEN-03.htm"
, China; Korea; Indonesia; China; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; United States of America; Japan; Chinese Taipei; Mexico; Thailand; Singapore; Peru and Vietnam made short presentations on the first plenary meeting.  New Zealand and Malaysia presented their reports at the second plenary meeting.

Most economies provided an electronic copy of their reports which have been loaded onto the TEL 28 website.

G.
Brief Voluntary Statements by Observers and Guests

1.-
AOEMA

Mr. Yuichi Tosaki, Vice-Chairman of AOEMA, addressed the issue of TEL 28 being the first fully electronic meeting. He noted that the first step in this direction was TEL 7 in Australia, where the Chairman’s report was written using a computer and a projector. The next step was the launching of the APEC TEL web site, which is now a vital part of the work of the APEC TEL and is financially sponsored by AOEMA.

He hoped that future meetings will follow the example given by Chinese Taipei and also encouraged all member economies to join AOEMA in the sponsorship of the APEC TEL website.

******

The Chair echoed AOEMA and said that Chinese Taipei has gone far in developing the information infrastructure for the meeting. She appreciated the work done by Chinese Taipei on this matter.

2.-
INTUG

Mr. Ernie Newman, Chair of INTUG, explained about the increasing participation of non-governmental organizations in international organizations. It is a good way for the private sector to express its view. He said that INTUG is an association founded 29 years ago and comprises 30 user’s associations around the world. 

Mr. Newman highlighted the interests of INTUG. They reside particularly in corporate networks, mobile interconnection, broadband and the user’s perspective. 

3.-
GBDe

GBDe made its presentation during the second plenary meeting. The Chair welcomed GBDe to its first meeting as a Guest of the TEL. 

Mr Naoshi Shima from GBDe related the history of this organization since it was founded in 1988. So far, it has held five plenary meetings and the sixth will take place in November.  Results from these meetings have been compiled in GBDe’s website. It includes documents in which governments, private sector and consumers deal on issues such as network infrastructure, security, trade, taxes, digital divide and consumer confidence. 

******

The Chair was encouraging of GBDe and hoped for further collaboration between GBDe and TEL.
H.
Discussion of Future Meetings – TEL 29; TELMIN 6

There has been no clear support from member economies to host the next Ministerial Meeting in 2004. The Chair of TEL also noted that the issues raised in the reports made by Convenors provide a good basis for input for the next Ministerial Meeting. Heads of Delegation were asked to confer within their economies the possibility of hosting the next TELMIN. If this proves unsuccessful in the following two months, the Chair will call for the postponement of TELMIN 6 until 2005. 

The Chair invited the hosts of the next TEL meeting to speak. 

Hong Kong, China (Mr. KS Wong), thanked Chinese Taipei for hosting this meeting with excellent hospitality and announced the dates for TEL 29. It will be held during the week 20-26 March, 2004. 

The Chair announced that she has received offers for hosting TEL 30, 31, 32 and 33 and that she is waiting for official confirmation from hosts before making a formal announcement.

i.
Other Business 

The procedure for the release of press notes was discussed. All press releases to be issued by the TEL or TEL Sub Fora should be sent to the TEL Chair who will revise them in coordination with the Director (Program) of the APEC Secretariat in order to ensure they are consistent with the general work of the TEL.
J.
Process for review and Adoption of Chair’s Report

The Chair suggested new procedures for revising preliminary versions of the Chair’s Report, which will use information technologies that may speed up its adoption.

K.
Election of new Deputy Convenors and Convenors

After extensive consultations made by the Chair during TEL 28 it was agreed that the following people will lead the Steering Groups in the next two years: 

	Steering Group
	Convenor
	Deputy Convenors

	BFSG
	Mr. YS Lee (Kr)
	Vietnam and New Zealand

	DCSG
	Ms. Diane Steinour (US)
	Chinese Taipei and China

	HRDSG
	Mr. Leung Wing Kan (HK)
	Chinese Taipei and Thailand

	LSG
	Mr. Colin Oliver (Au)
	Japan and Korea

	eSTG
	Mr. David Hickman (Au)
	USA and Indonesia


The names of the individuals posts are to be provided by the selected economies by the end of November. 

l.
Proposal of New Guest Status

Mr. Dan Dwyer from the Union Network International (UNI) made a short presentation in support of his organization’s application for guest status at the TEL.  They have attended TEL meetings for two years (as part of the Australian delegation) and find many opportunities for cooperation with TEL. If accepted by the TEL as a guest they will contribute with enthusiasm and a positive spirit.

The Chair said that she will further consult with Heads of Delegation and will announce TEL’s decision inter-sessionally.

******

The Chair expressed sincere appreciation to Chinese Taipei for hosting a magnificent meeting. She thanked the Ministry of Transportation and Communications and the Directorate General of Telecommunications for their hospitality and support for the hosting of this meeting.

The meeting adjourned at noon on October 10.

